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City of Evansville Plan Commission

Regular Meeting

Monday, May 4, 2015, 6:00 p.m.

City Hall (Third Floor), 31 South Madison Street 

MINUTES
1) Call to Order at 6:00 pm.
2) Roll Call. Members present: Mayor Sandy Decker, John Gishnock, Barbara Jacobson, Rick Cole, Matt Eaton, Josh Manring and Bill Hammann. Others present: Planning Intern Brad Sippel and Community Development Director Jason Sergeant, Town of Union Plan Commission Chair Alvin Francis
3) Approval of Agenda. Motion to approve the May 4, 2015 agenda as printed by Hammann/Manring. Approved unanimously.
4) Approval of Minutes: Motion to waive the reading of the minutes from the April 6, 2015 regular meeting and approve them as printed with revisions as discussed by Jacobson/Manring. Approved unanimously.
5) Civility Reminder. Decker noted the City’s commitment to civil discourse.
6) Citizen appearances other than agenda items listed. None.

7) New Business
a. Public Hearing concerning an application for a conditional use permit for outdoor sales and display of motor vehicles in a Business (B3) district at 309 Union Street (Parcel 6-27-831) and site plan review

i. Initial staff and applicant comments. Jason Sergeant overviewed background information on the parcel and his staff report. The property is at the corner of Union Street and Madison Street, and is currently used as a car wash. The applicant is proposing to maintain the car wash use, while adding an area on the north side of the parcel to sell used cars. Jason overviewed the applicant’s site plan, consisted of a new drive area to promote better vehicle circulation, a parking area for used vehicles, and additional landscaping. The addition of outdoor sales requires a conditional use permit and a site plan review by the Plan Commission. Sergeant Overviewed the project’s conformity with Evansville’s Comprehensive Plan and Zoning Code, including its contribution to more diverse business choices and contribution to short and long range tax base. Sergeant recommended a number of conditions of approval, including the addition of additional landscape screening. Sergeant also overviewed the site plan proposing additional pavement and pavement markings to delineate the car sales area. Car sales will not be allowed outside of the designated area. The parcel is already served by public services. Any expansion of the use will require a new conditional use permit to be issued. There is expected to be a slight increase in traffic generation caused by the use expansion, but the existing parking should be able to accommodate this increase.
ii. Public Hearing. Mayor Decker opened the public hearing at 6:18pm. Roger Berg, representing the five unit building to the north of the property, asked about screening between the apartment and the used auto sales area. Sergeant responded that the applicant will need to add a visibility hedge such as arbor vitae or a similar tree to screen between the residential property to the north and the property under review.
iii. Plan Commissioner questions and comments. Commissioner Hammann asked about the vehicle circulation pattern on the site and stated that this property is an appropriate location for a used automotive sales use. Mayor Decker asked if the utility poles on the property would impact the applicant’s proposal. Commissioner Jacobson stated that she is on the fence about this proposal, expressing concern about the gateway view coming into the City of Evansville from the north on US Highway 14. The applicant responded that is the reason he is proposing the landscaping additions, that he wants it to be attractive. Commissioner Gishnock asked if there would be any lighting changes on the site. 
iv. Motion regarding conditional use permit application. Mayor Decker overviewed the required findings to approve a Conditional Use. Section 130-104 (3) of the Municipal Code, includes criteria that should be considered in making this decision:

1. Consistency of the use with the comprehensive plan.  The proposed use in general and in this specific location is consistent with the city’s comprehensive plan of June 2005.  

2. Consistency with the City’s zoning code, or any other plan, program, or ordinance. The proposed use in general and in this specific location is consistent with City’s zoning code, or any other plan, program, or ordinance, whether adopted or under consideration pursuant to official notice of the city.  

3. Effect on nearby property.  The use will not result in a substantial or undue adverse impact on nearby property, the character of the neighborhood, environmental factors, traffic factors, parking, public improvements, public property or rights-of-way, or other matters affecting the public health, safety, or general welfare, either as they now exist or as they may in the future be developed as a result of the implementation of the City’s zoning code, the comprehensive plan, or any other plan, program, map, or ordinance adopted or under consideration pursuant to official notice by the city. 

4. Appropriateness of use.  The use maintains the desired consistency of land uses, land use intensities, and land use impacts as related to the environs of the subject property.  

5. Utilities and public services. The use will be adequately served by, and will not impose an undue burden on, any of the improvements, facilities, utilities, or services provided by the City or any other public agency serving the subject property.  

6. Required Plan Commission conclusion:  Section 130-104(3)(f) of the Municipal Code requires the Plan Commission to determine whether the potential public benefits of the conditional use do or do not outweigh any and all potential adverse impacts.
Motion by Hammann/Manring to approve issuance of a Conditional Use Permit for outdoor sales and display at 309 North Union Street, finding that the benefits of the use outweigh any potential adverse impacts, and that the proposed use is consistent with the required standards and criteria for issuance of a CUP set forth in Section 130-104(3)(a) through (e) of the Zoning Ordinance. The Permit is approved subject to the following conditions:

1)
Additional landscaping is approved by staff and added along the north and west property lines

2)
Outdoor display area is indicated by pavement striping and is limited to ten cars.
3)
3 customer/visitor parking stalls indicated

4)
The business operator shall comply with all provisions in the City’s Zoning Code, as may be amended.

5)
Any new or additional signage would be subject approval of a sign permit  

6)
The business operator shall obtain and maintain all City, state, and county permits and licenses as may be required now and in the future.

7)
Any substantial changes to the business model, such as significant differences in hours of operation, expansion of outdoor sales area or change in type of business, shall require a review of the existing conditional use permit and may require the application, fee, review and issuance of a new conditional use permit.

8)
The use shall not cause a public or private nuisance as defined by State law.
9)
The hours of operation shall not exceed 7am-7pm Monday-Saturday for vehicle display and sales, and 24 hours 7 days per week for the car wash.

Motion approved unanimously.
v. Motion regarding site plan review. Mayor Decker overviewed the required findings for a site plan approval. The following factors, consistent with section 130-131 of the zoning ordinance, shall be considered in the review of a site plan application:

1. Site design and physical characteristics

a. Existing topography, drainage patterns and vegetative cover and the suitability of the proposed use in this regard.

b. Availability of water, sewer, rail and other services and the utility requirements of the proposed site.

c. Where public sewers are not available, the percolation characteristics of the soil.

d. Adequacy of the proposed internal circulation system, including safety considerations.

e. Access to sites from the internal circulation system.

f. The costs of providing various public services.

g. Appearance (how the area will look).

2. Site location relative to public road network

a. Convenient access to a public road network (safety of access points).

b. Visibility from the proposed road and the need for visibility.

c. Access; the location is to provide access primarily by right-hand turning movements.

3. Land use

a. Compatibility with existing or proposed uses in the area.

b. Relation to any existing land use plan.

c. Relation to existing or proposed development at nearby interchanges.

d. In reviewing an application for a zoning district change to a business district, the plan commission and city council shall consider whether the proposed zoning district change likely will result in increased vehicular traffic on nearby local streets in areas of existing residential development and whether such increased traffic will have an adverse impact on the existing residential development.

4. Traffic generation

a. Amount of daily and peak hour traffic to be generated, related to site size.  Traffic shall be sub-classified as to arterial, collector and local streets.

b. Amount of traffic generated relative to existing and anticipated ultimate generated traffic in the area.

c. Expected composition of site-generated traffic by vehicle types.  

d. Effect of site-generated traffic on the operation of the area.

e. Safety and convenience of future users.

5. Community effects

a. Immediate and long-range tax base.

b. Access to market or service area.

c. Relation to scenic or recreation values.

d. Relation to the public interest, the purpose and intent of this chapter and substantial justice to all parties concerned.

e. Compliance with the master plan’s goals and objectives.

6. Other relevant factors

a. Compliance with the Performance Standards in Article III of the zoning code.

b. Additional impacts.

Motion by Hammann/Manring to approve the site plan for Parcel 6-27-831, subject to the following conditions:

7. Additional landscaping is approved by staff and added along the north and west property lines

8. 3 customer/visitor parking stalls indicated

9. Any additional signage be approved through the sign permit process
Motion approved unanimously.
8) Old Business

a) Smart Growth Plan update

i) Chapter 2 and 3, Community Profile: full text discussion and review. Sippel overviewed updates to the Community profile chapter, including population demographics, commuting patterns, and economic data. The most significant growth by age has been working age adults between 20 and 64. Nearly ¾ of the residents have moved into their current housing unit since the year 2000. Educational attainment is comparable to the State of Wisconsin, higher than Rock County, and lower than Dane County. Sippel also overviewed the current vision and potential changes to the overall community vision. The Commission discussed the vision and some changes they would like to see in the overall community vision, based on public input. Commission members also provided corrections to some information and suggested further improvements and further data that should be included in the chapter.
ii) Chapter 9 and 10, Existing and Future Land Use: Initial discussion and review of existing text, vision, goals, objectives and policies. Sergeant overviewed the Existing and Future Land Use Chapter, including the current text and how it mostly fits in with recent public input. The goals of future land use mostly continue to reflect public input, while the reasons for those goals may have changed slightly. Reviewing past development with these goals in mind shows somewhat of a disconnect between what the residents desire and what is actually occurring in the community. Commissioners discussed the future land use vision, expressing that most of the vision is timeless and does not need to change much. Commissioner Hammann noted a shortage of light industrial space for small businesses, as well as small business space near the downtown. Staff and commissioners discussed future land use, including projected residential land use demand, allocated land for growth, and future service areas for sewer, water, and electric. Next month there will be further discussions regarding these maps and new future land use maps. Sergeant also described how increasing density around neighborhood centers can create more localized demand for commercial and retail business in proximity to residential areas. The commission and staff discussed potential locations for neighborhood commercial nodes and traditional neighborhood developments. Discussions also centered around legal requirements for zoning codes to be consistent with adopted comprehensive plans, as well as Plan Commission decisions. Alvin Francis, Town of Union Plan Commission Chair, discussed Evansville future growth areas and township development with Plan Commissioners and staff. Francis expressed concern that much of the City’s future growth area and the Town’s future growth area overlap on the Northeast side of the City. Prior to the dissolution of the extraterritorial zoning committee, township development was encouraged near the city because Town developments could take advantage of City resources and the potential for farming on the northeast side of the City is lower. His concern is that the City will deny any development within the extraterritorial boundaries of the City. Mayor Decker asked if there are any other areas within the Town that are not considered prime agricultural land that could accommodate the Town’s residential growth. Francis was encouraged to attend next month’s Plan Commission meeting to further discuss future land use areas.
iii) Other updates. Jason Sergeant and Brad Sippel met with Evansville Community School District Administrator Jerry Roth to discuss future planning and cooperation and collaboration between the City of Evansville and the Evansville Community School District. Some of this discussion revolved around future plans for the Middle School and sharing of facilities between the School District and the City.
9) Monthly Reports
a) Report on other permitting activity by Zoning Administrator. None.
b) Report of the Evansville Historic Preservation Commission. None.
c) Report on Common Council actions relating to Plan Commission recommendations. Common Council approved unanimously the General Development Plan and the Specific Implementation Plan for the Lot 30 PUD.
d) Report on Board of Appeals actions relating to zoning matters. None
e) Report on enforcement. 268 West Liberty has been properly removed, and some leftover materials will be followed up on.
f) Planning education/news. An article from Planning Magazine regarding future growth and wetlands was included in the packet.
10) Next Meeting: Monday, June 1, 2015 at 6 p.m.
11) Motion to Adjourn. Motion by Hammann/Cole to adjourn at 8:05pm. Approved Unanimously.
Mayor Sandra J. Decker, Plan Commission Chair

